Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held on September 13, 2011
Present:
Mayor:  Brian Mielke



Council Members:  Josh Lee, Alan Ralston, Joan Perron

Absent:
Council Member Adam Strain

Also Present:
Mendota Heights Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner, City Attorney Tom 


Lehmann, Building Official David Neameyer, City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Brian Mielke opened the City Council meeting at 7:31 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes:  It was moved (Ralston/Lee) to approve the August 9, 2011 minutes with the following correction:

Page 2; under Approve Building Permit Fee Schedule:

….a Variance/Conditional Use Permit and Council agreed this practice…

Passed 4-0.

Agenda:  The agenda was approved as presented.  Passed 4-0.

Treasurer’s Report:  Motioned by Perron, seconded by lee to accept the Treasurer’s report as presented with the addition of the Xcel Energy bill in the amount of 356.44.  Passed 4-0.
General Fund:
Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge for September

$  1,384.27

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees for August


$  2,000.00

Kim Perron—snow removal





$     832.50

City of Mendota Heights—police & fire



$  8,357.11

State of MN—Rent for Benson




$    140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights





$    356.44

Xcel Energy—jail—7/23-8/21/11




$        9.97

Deluxe Business Systems—Checks for General Fund

$    252.38

Lillie Suburban Newspaper—Ordinance 11-03, Floodplain

$      38.50

David Neameyer—June 1-August 31, 2011



$ 2,158.31

PERA for August






$    135.00

Jennifer Bruestle—phone, copies, postage, office supplies

$    236.41

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary for August



$ 1,000.00

Enterprise Fund:
Xcel Energy—7/23-8/21/11





$           .78

Biffs, Inc.—7/27-8/23/11





$       71.29

Nitti Sanitation—Sept.





$       49.33

David Olin Mowing






$     750.00

Crown Trophy—picnic





$       36.74

Fun Jumps—picnic






$     125.00

It was moved (Ralston/Perron) to approve the transfer of $1,384.27 from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund for the monthly wastewater fee to Metropolitan Council, and the transfer of $12,000 from the Money Market Fund to the General Fund to maintain the General Fund balance.  Passed 4-0.

Approval of plans for addition of deck for Pat O’Brien of 1341 2nd Street:  Building Official David Neameyer reviewed the deck plans provided by Mr. O’Brien and stated the plans appear to meet his approval.  Mr. O’Brien will place the deck on the front of his house facing 2nd Street, as well as on the side of his home, facing his driveway; therefore, the porch does not interfere with the setback requirements.  Council approved the deck plan, and informed Building Official David Neameyer to begin the building permit process for the construction of a deck at 1341 2nd Street.

Bonestroo to update Council regarding status of CDBG grant for D Street:  Lisa Henning of Community Development Agency (CDA) and Phil Gravel of Bonestroo provided an overview of the bidding process to the Council.  Lisa Henning informed Council the CDA had procured Bonestroo for engineering services to oversee the paving of D Street, as well as taking soil samples of the roadway.  Since the bids received by the CDA were all over the estimated project cost, Bonestroo contacted the lowest bidder, Bituminous Roadways, to negotiate a lower bid, which resulted in a bid of $39,700.  As a result of the lower bid amount, Bituminous Roadways will pave D Street with a 2.5” asphalt pad instead of the 3” asphalt pad in the original request for proposal.  Therefore, of the $45,251 in CDBG grant money, Bonestroo will receive $5,000 for engineering services and Bituminous Roadways will receive $39,700 for paving D Street, which includes grading the roadway, installing class 5 gravel in the low portions of the road, and installing a bituminous curb on the hillside portion of the road to direct water to the culvert at the bottom portion of D Street.
Council is concerned with the change in thickness to the asphalt pad from 3” to 2.5.  The 2.5” pad would be more susceptible to cracking, as opposed to the 3” pad.  Phil Gravel of Bonestroo stated given the budget, Bonestroo is comfortable with the 2.5” thickness.  It is not ideal, but is more beneficial than its current state.  The only concern for the 2.5” thickness would be during the spring months when the roadway would be softer, while heavier trucks, such as garbage trucks, would be utilizing D Street.  Resident Carl Robinette stated there are springs along D Street that may cause damage to the roadway in the long term.  Phil Gravel suggested installing wood fiber blankets along the hill side portion of D Street to redirect the flow of water from the roadway to the culvert.  Council Member Ralston suggested if the 2.5” asphalt pad is installed, then the City could, at a later time, add a .5” overlayment pad to D Street.

Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Lee to approve spending the remaining CDBG grant fund, not to exceed $45,251, as presented by Lisa Henning of CDA and Phil Gravel of Bonestroo toward paving D Street with a 2.5” asphalt pad.  Passed 3-1. Council Member Perron opposed.

Lisa Henning and Phil Gravel requested notices be sent to the residents to be affected by the closure of D Street while the roadway is being paved.  Clerk Bruestle will assist Bonestroo in the notification process.

Approve Resolution 11-02:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Lee to pass Resolution 11-02 to set the 2012 Preliminary Tax Levy for the City of Mendota at $151,860.   Passed 4-0.
Approve Resolution 11-03:  Motioned by Lee, seconded by Ralston to approve Resolution 11-03, for the cooperative purchase of election equipment with Dakota County.  Passed 4-0.

Public Comment:  Public comment opened at 8:21 p.m.

Carl Robinette informed Council, he does not want all of the CDBG funds to be directed entirely to the paving of D Street, while the park equipment and gazebo continues to be neglected.  Mr. Robinette also informed Council the Sentence to Service crew did a good job removing the weeds within the playground area and the volleyball area.  Mr. Robinette also thanked Council Member Joan Perron for organizing the Mendota Picnic, and stated it was well attended.  During the Mendota Picnic, Mr. Robinette discussed the gazebo repairs with residents who stated they would be willing to volunteer their time while improving the condition of the gazebo when the time comes.  Mr. Robinette would also like to see a water line directed to the park to flood the park area during the winter time.
Rebecca Paradis stated she is concerned the City is looking beyond Mendota Heights for police and fire services.  Mayor Mielke stated since the police and fire expenses are such a large line item within the City’s budget, the City needs to explore other options while taking into consideration the needs and safety of the residents as well as the City.

Public comment closed at 8:29 p.m.

Council Comment:

Council Member Josh Lee:  Council Member Josh Lee informed council Jim Frank has been digging within the roadway near his home.  Building Official David Neameyer stated he would discuss the situation during his comments.

Council Member Alan Ralston:  Council Member Ralston inquired as to the determination of the inspection of the electrical pole leaning against 1348 Second Street by the State Electrical Inspector.  Building Official David Neameyer stated he did report the incident, but was not given a response or update by the State Electrical Inspector.  Council Member Ralston stated he did contact Jodie Miller of the NDC4 Cable Commission to report the electrical pole incident.  Mrs. Miller contacted Comcast; however, Comcast is not claiming any responsibility.  Council Member Ralston suggested the property owners file a claim against their own insurance company to have the electrical pole repaired.  Council Member Ralston informed Council he reported an illegal dumping incident which took place at Landmark Fence Co.  Council Member Ralston attempted to contact the property owners to no avail.  Therefore, the Mendota Heights Police Department were contacted, but it was determined the individual who was disposing of concrete in the Landmark Fence dumpster was a relative who had been given permission by the property owners to use their dumpster.
Mayor Brian Mielke:  Mayor Mielke stated the City mail is available for review.  Mayor Mielke stated the park improvements are a significant issue and would like to have a Park Improvement Committee formed to assess the park needs, prioritize those needs, as well as determine funding sources to address the needs.  Mayor Mielke stated Joan Perron, as Park Commissioner, could lead the committee while recruiting residents to join as well.

Council Member Joan Perron:  Council Member Perron stated the street light on 3rd Street and G Street is working intermittently.  Clerk Bruestle will contact Xcel Energy to have the light repaired.  Council Member Perron stated she would like it on record to show the single family home at 360 E Street is being rented to two separate families; therefore, is being utilized as a multi-family home.  Clerk Bruestle will contact the property owner, Kevin Lynch, to determine the use of the home and forward the information received to City Attorney Tom Lehmann.

Staff Comment:
Building Official David Neameyer:
1345 Sibley Memorial Highway:  A structural engineer completed an assessment of the collapsed wall.  Repairs have now begun.

1352 Sibley Memorial Highway:  Building Official David Neameyer has not been approached again regarding the installation of an additional air conditioning unit.

1341 3rd Street:  Building Official David Neameyer contacted Jim Frank after determining he was digging near the roadway.  Building official David Neameyer informed Mr. Frank he must stay within his own property boundaries.  Mr. Frank was also informed while he is constructing a retaining wall, each tier must not exceed 4’, otherwise a permit is required.

1324 Sibley Memorial Highway:  The parking lot is completed and the debris has been removed.
1337 Sibley Memorial Highway:  Building Official David Neameyer has been contacted regarding issuing a demolition permit for this address.  Building Official David Neameyer stated he does not yet know if the permit will be for the house or both the house and garage.

Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner:  Chief Aschenbrenner stated he does not have an official report, but asked the Council if they had any questions of him.  Council Member Ralston asked Chief Aschenbrenner how the September 11, 2011 service was.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated the memorial service was very well attended.
City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann stated he followed up with West. St. Paul and Inver Grover Heights regarding their Building Code Ordinance.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann stated he would have a draft ordinance for the October City Council meeting.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Clerk Bruestle informed Council the Council salary ordinance is up for renewal during the next Council meeting.  Council agreed the salary will continue to be set at $0.00 for 2012.  Therefore, Clerk Bruestle will draft a resolution for the October Council Meeting.  Clerk Bruestle informed Council that the City has received calls inquiring as to whether multi-family units can be constructed within the town.  Council stated there is an ordinance within the City Code stating no multi-family units can be constructed within Mendota; therefore, interested parties should submit their proposal to the Council and request a variance.
There being no further business, it was moved (Lee/ Perron) to adjourn the meeting at 8:52 p.m.  Passed 4-0.

Attest: _____________________________________


Jennifer Bruestle, City Clerk
